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Chapter 11 

PROMOTION OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH 

In the area of environmental health, community water supply and 
sanitation continued to be the major concern of WHO collaboration 
with the Member Countries while the activities recently initiated 
for the control of environmental health hazards gained increasing 
importance, particularly owing to growing industrial activity in 
some of the countries of the Region. Activities were also initiated 
during the period under review in the new sub-programme area of 
environmental health in rural and urban development and housing. 

11.1 COMMUNITY WATER SUPPLY AND SANITATION 

Activities under this sub-programme area of WHO collaboration centre 
round the efforts related to the International Drinking Water Supply 
and Sanitation Decade (IDWSSD). 

At the global level, two Regional Office representatives 
participated in an interregional meeting held in Lima, Peru, on 
"monitoring and evaluating the strategy for WHO'S participation in 
the Decade", and presented a progreea report for the South-East Aaia 
Region assessing the implementation of the programme for community 
water supply and sanitation in the context of primary health care. 

The Regional Office participated in the organization and 
conduct of the IDWSS Decade-related Asia Regional External Support 
Consultation in Manila (Philippines). The Consultation was jointly 
sponsored by the Asian Development Bank, WHO and the Ministry of 
Economic Cooperation of the Federal Republic of Germany (BMz). Its 
objectives were to review the water supply and sanitation sector 



Environmental Health 

The provision of safe drinking water and adequate sanitation 
facilities is the primary concern of the environmental health 
programmes in Member Countries. WHO collaboration is 
being used to promote water supply and sanitation in rural 

areas to control environmental hazards. 



Diarrhoea1 Diseases Control 

Oral rehydratlon therapy as a means of treating diarrhofal diseases is extensively used in M e m k r  Countr~es 
as a part of primary health care. Mothers are provided training at prlmary health centres in thc preparation and 

use of oral rchvdrat~on salts. 

Vector-Borne Disease Control 

The malarid control programme in the Region has had t o  contend with a varlety of prohlems Among the mi~jor constraints has 
been the reported resistance t o  insecticides in 14 of the 20 anophellne species known to be prlmarg or secondary L'ectors of 

malarla. WHO's collahoratn'e actlvitles are therefore aimed at ratlonali:ing the use of incectic~des and promoting the use of him 
env~ronmental methods in an integrated manner. 



within the overall socio-economic context of the Asian Region, to 
identify ways of ensuring better use of available resources, and 
devote greater attention to support programmes and software 
components. To support the deliberations of the meeting, appropriate 
country resource mobilization profiles were prepared for India, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Sri Lanka. 

Under the Decade Advisory Services Project, planning and 
implementation guidelines entitled "Achieving Success in Community 
Water Supply and Sanitation Projects" were published. The guidelines 
have received wide acceptance among governments, international 
agencies, NGOs and donors. Along with the guidelines, audiovisual 
material was developed for the training and orientation of senior 
national staff and decision-makers and has proved useful. Country- 
level activities to review the existing planning and project 
implementation procedures in the light of these guidelines have 
commenced in Indonesia, Maldives, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The 
results of the reviews and country-specific recommendations for the 
realignment of existing procedures to a more community-based 
approach are in the process of being finalized through national 
workshops in Indonesia, Maldives, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

The Regional Office's collaboration with the UNDP project on 
the promotion and participation of women in the Decade continued. 
Following the intercountry workshop held in May 1985 on Women's 
Involvement in the Decade, case studies were started in order to 
evaluate the "specific intervention" activities undertaken by the 
governments of Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. A second 
intercountry workshop on exchange of information, experiences gained 
in each country, review of common issues and adjustment of 
methodologies, is planned for September 1986 in Kathmandu, Nepal. 

To promote environmental health research at country level, 
national workshops were held in Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand, 
in which senior researchers and sector officials reviewed the 
current status of research in the respective countries, identified 
priority research topics, and prepared specific proposals which were 
subsequently submitted for WHO funding. The inventories of 
environmental health research were also prepared for these three 
countries. 

In BANGLADESH, the main thrust of WHO's collaborative 
programme was on reviews of the status of rural water supply, 
further development of sector policy and strategy, preparation of 
the implementation plan for the second half of IDWSSD, and manpower 
and institutional development. Assistance was also provided in 
evaluating the ongoing sanitation programme, including the status of 



sanitation in 15 upazilla parishads. With guidance from WHO 
consultants, the study on "possible groundwater pollution from 
low-cost sanitation facilities" was completed and a study on the 
"development of lorcost technology for the removal of iron in 
handpump tubewell water" was initiated. 

A series of orientation workshops for sanitation workers and 
leaders of voluntary organizations and in-service workshops for 
sanitation officers in the field were held. A WHO consultant 
conducted a management training workshop in which 17 middle/senior 
level engineers participated. Subsequently, a workshop on management 
information systems was also held. 

The Government has decentralized the implementation and 
management of water supply and sanitation to the upazilla and 
community levels. WHO staff are assisting the Government in 
reviewing the implementation for identifying the problems and 
constraints and their possible solutions. 

The WHO sanitary engineerlteam leader along with the WHO 
sanitarian is working with a national group of sanitary engineers, 
sanitary officers and a chemist in relevant aspects of the country's 
environmental health programmes. WHO staff assisted the Government 
in the training of national staff in groundwater treatment, 
implementation of the water and sanitation programme, and the 
orientation of community leaders and volunteers. On-the-job training 
was given to the staff of zonal laboratories in order to improve 
water quality testing and monitoring. 

In B W ,  while the rural water supply programme has been 
naininn momentum. the latrine construction activities under the - - 
sanitation programme have shown rapid improvement with increasing 
community participation and the active involvement of community 
health workers and people's councils. The WHO-sponsored inventory 
data in 1984-85 have resulted in the identification of a number of 
new urban and rural water supply and sanitation projects, some of 
which are being considered for the mobilization of suitable external 
resources. A WHO consultant studied the problems of water supply and 
sanitation, solid waste and vector and rodent control in Rangoon 
city and suggested ways to tackle them through an integrated 
approach to rural and urban development and housing. Under the 
UNDP-funded project, the international consulting firm has prepared 
short-term measures for the immediate improvement of water supply 
systems in seven towns. The final feasibility studies for the 
long-range plan were also in an advanced stage of preparation. 
Arrangements are being made for three national sanitary engineers 
and one hydrogeologist to be trained abroad under this project. 



WHO has assisted, under its intercountry programme, in the 
comprehensive review of the sector and the preparation of strategies 
and plans of action for the second half of the Decade. The prepara- 
tions for the mid-decade review of IDWSSD activities, which is 
scheduled for SeptemberOctober, are also being technically 
supported by WHO using Canadian funds. 

Consultancy services were provided for the evaluation of the 
sanitation programme and for identifying measures for the improvement 
of manpower training, community education and organization. In order 
to improve data retrieval and update and for proper management and 
control, a microcomputer was also made available. A national sanitary 
engineer funded by WHO has been assisting the Agricultural Mechani- 
zation Department and the Environmental Sanitation Division of the 
Ministry of Health in relevant areas of water supply and sanitation. 

In BHUTAN, the implementation of the UNDP-funded project for 
the provision of lorcost sanitation in schools, basic health units 
and dispensaries continued to make progress. A 3reek tour was 
organized for the national manager and the engineer of the project 
to observe the lorcost latrine construction programme in India. 

In INDIA, a mid-Decade national workshop held during the year 
reviewed and modified the targets and strategies of the national 
plan for the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation 
Decade. WHO provided a short-term consultant to the workshop, which 
was attended by the chief engineers and secretaries of the national 
agencies involved in the water supply and sanitation sector. A 
special course was conducted on "project formulation and appraisal 
in water supply and sanitation", attended by 27 participants 
including two from outside India. Following the visit of two senior 
government officials to Nepal to observe a special course on 
"management development", a similar course was conducted on the same 
subject with support from WHO headquarters. A series of courses were 
organized on handpump installation and maintenance in the states of 
Madhya Pradesh, Uttar Pradesh, Maharashtra and Gujarat, utilizing 
the facilities and the services of a government-owned undertaking 
manufacturing handpumps. A special training course on tubewell 
drilling for drinking water was organized. 

A national expert provided by WHO made a critical assessment 
of the ongoing training programmes for sanitation workers at Safai 
Vidyslaya Sanitation Institute, Ahmedabad (Gujarat), and the 
Institute of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Poonamallee 
(~adras), with a view to better orienting the programmes to the 
country's needs. A national workshop on "management information 



systems for water supply and sanitation" was held for a group of 
engineers from south Indian states. This workshop drew up a time- 
bound action plan for implementing the system in the participating 
states. A comparative tariff and institutional study of the water 
boards financed through different national sources is being 
undertaken. Study tours were arranged for middle-level engineers to 
observe water supply and sanitation facilities in the Philippines, 
Republic of Korea, Malaysia and Thailand. Arrangements were made for 
two government officials to attend a conference in Singapore on 
"water and wastewater management in Asia". 

A WHO short-term Consultant assisted the National 
Environmental Engineering Research Institute, Nagpur, on issues 
related to solid waste engineering and management such as recovery 
of methane and energy from urban refuse, advance waste treatment, 
and case studies. 

In INDONESIA, the main focus of WHO collaboration in the 
environmental health programme has been on institutional 
strengthening, manpower development, water quality surveillance, 
improvement of the level of service, implementation of research 
studies, monitoring and mid-Decade evaluation, and studies in 
support of resource mobilization. 

The UNDP-funded NTT Rural Water Supply Project has prepared 
engineering designs of 5 piped water supply systems in NTT and Tim 
Tim provinces. The associated health department staff have been 
trained in project planning and its preparation. Support to the 
UNDP project for women's participation in the Decade was also 
provided. 

The UNDP/WHO project on Manpower Development for Rural Water 
Supply and Sanitation continued to train trainers of sanitarian 
schools and health controller academies, sanitarians, health 
controllers and other personnel of the Ministry of Health. Five 
training courses for health personnel in hydrogeology and well 
drilling were conducted in Jakarta, Surabaya, Ujungpadang, 
Banjarmasin and Denpasar. A drilling course in hydrogeological 
investigation and interpretation is at present in progress. 

A project (UNDP-funded) for Bengkulu and Lampung Provinces of 
Sumatra based on greater community involvement, self-reliance at 
provincial and lower levela, and intersectoral coordination in 
planning, implementing and operating rural water supply and 
sanitation programmes simultaneously with health education at 
various stages of implementation of the project, was approved by 
UNDP and the Government. 



The agreement for a UNDP-funded project for training in 
pre-investment planning for community water supply and sanitation to 
develop a core of trainers in CIPTA KARYA and some national 
consulting firms experienced in and capable of undertaking 
pre-investment planning acceptable to national and international 
agencies has been prepared and is awaiting Government approval. 

The third Decade workshop (GTZ-assisted) to review mid-Decade 
progress was held. Studies for the identification of projects for 
external resource mobilization and implementation are in progress. 
In collaboration with UNEP, a demonstration project on the control 
of drinking water quality in rural areas at Gunung Kidul is under 
implementation. An evaluation workahop on drinking water quality was 
held. An environmental research workshop for the identification of 
priority research projects was also organized and protocols for two 
selected projects prepared for WHO funding. 

In MALDIVES, the services of the WHO engineer continued to be 
provided; he collaborated in the implementation of the Male Water 
Supply and Sanitation Project funded by several external agencies. 
Follow-up action is being taken on the development of solar 
distillation units to augment the existing drinking water supply 
from brackish waters. Support was provided for a senior Government 
official to visit Sri Lanka and Thailand to observe the method of 
manufacture of various types of latrine plates. Another official 
attended an international conference on "Treatment, Disposal and 
Mamtgement of Human Wastes" in Tokyo and visited Singapore to study 
the sewerage system and sewage treatment aspects. A national 
workshop on the International Drinking Water Sugply and Sanitation 
Decade was held in June 1986. 

Preparations are under way for a donor-government 
consultation on resource mbilization to be held in November 1986 
with support from WHO headquarters. Arrangements are being made for 
a national workahop to be held with joint support from UNICEF and 
WHO to r-view the urogreas of sanitary latrine construction in the 
country and to formulate an action plan for the acceleration of 
sanitation. 

In MONGOLIA, sanitation coverage is relatively high and the 
country haa a well functioning drinking water quality surveillance 
system in which different ministries are participating. A WHO 
consultant assisted the Government in the development and adoption 
of appropriate low-coet technology for water supply and sanitation 
rnder severely cold climatic conditions. Consultancy support was 
xlso provided early in 1985 in designing a rural water supply 



project. Fellowships were awarded for national officials to visit 
Scandinavian countries to observe the technologies relevant to very 
cold climatic conditions. WHO has been technically supporting a 
model system of low-cost water supply in rural areas. A list of 
equipment for strengthening water quality control laboratories is 
being processed. 

In NEPAL, a national consultation was held in February 1986 
as a precursor to a donor-government consultation on resource 
mobilization. In preparation for this consultation, a study on 
internal resource mobilization was undertaken, an external funding 
profile was prepared and summary project proposals for donor funding 
were formulated. A donor-government consultation was held in May 
1986 in which international and bilateral sector agencies 
participated. Short-term consultancy and technical support from the 
Regional Office was provided for the formulation of the second phase 
of the project on "Training of manpower for the drinking water and 
sanitation programme". The training of 24 civil engineering 
undergraduates in Indian universities continued, while in-service 
training was provided for (i) water supply overseers and (ii) 
district technical officers (engineers) of the Ministry of Panchayat 
and Local Development. Through a contractual services agreement, a 
study was initiated to assess the impact of water supply and other 
development programmes in three districts with special attention to 
praja communities. Arrangements were made for two national personnel 
to attend a special course on "project formulation and appraisal in 
water supply and sanitation" held in Madras (India). A national 
seminar on low-cost sanitation as well as a national course on 
environmental sanitation were conducted with support from WHO, as 
was a special course on management development. WHO provided a 
fellowship to a Nepalese official for training at the Asian 
Institute of Technology, Bangkok, on "Operation and Maintenance of 
Municipal Water Supply System". A senior government official 
attended a conference and exhibition on water supply at Seoul, 
Republic of Korea. 

In SRI LANKA, an inter-agency committee has been set up for 
the continuous monitoring of drinking water quality. Technical 
cooperation was extended in the preparation of a strategic plan 
(macro-investment) for the National Water Supply and Drainage Board. 
A study was undertaken to map out groundwater containing high levels 
of fluorides and to identify method(8) of defluoridation most 
suitable for local conditions. Another study was undertaken to 
determine the water balance in the hard rocks covering the water 
basin of a district. Through short-term consultancy support, special 
courses were conducted on the geophysical aspects of groundwater 



development for drinking purposes. Field demonstrations were also 
given on the employment of various geophysical methods and 
instruments for groundwater exploration. A national workshop was 
conducted on groundwater development and geological formations. 

Cooperation with the International Reference Centre (the 
Netherlands) continued in the provision of rural water supply and 
sanitation at community level. Case studies were completed on 
hydrological investigations in hard rocks, and groundwater 
investigations in Mannar island were documented. Arrangements were 
made for eight technicians to attend a special course on tubewell 
drilling for groundwater development. A government official attended 
a training course on "Operation and Maintenance of Municipal Water 
Supply System" held at AIT, Bangkok, with WHO support. Under a 
contractual services agreement, a study was undertaken to (i) assess 
the applicability of the guidelines on "achieving success in water 
supply and sanitation" to local conditions and (ii) suggest ways of 
bringing about changes in government procedures to bring them in 
line with the guidelines. Short-term consultancy support was 
provided for developing training in public health engineering at the 
universities of Moratuwa and Peradeniya. 

In THAILAND, a master plan for the IDWSS Decade programme in 
rural areas has been prepared by the Centre for Integrated Plan of 
Operation (CIPO) of the National Economic and Social Development 
Board (NESDB). The Ministry of Public Health continued to promote 
water supply and sanitation as a part of its primary health care 
package of activities. The urban water supply programme has been 
implemented by the Metropolitan Water Works Authority and the 
Provincial Water Works Authority. WHO has been providing consultancy 
support to the office of the Eastern Seaboard Development project 
(UNDP-assisted) for the detailed design of Non Kho-Laem Chabang 
pipeline, raw and treated water distribution in Laem Chabang 
complex, coordination of water resources and the water supply 
development programme to the priority eastern seaboard area, 
coordination of activities of various agencies responsible for the 
water supply project on the eastern seaboard, assisting CIPO 
consultants in design and evaluation, and collaboration with 
consultants in other disciplines. An engineer from the Regional 
Office also participated as a team member in the evaluation of the 
eastern seaboard UNDP-funded project. 

A National Water Quality Workshop on "Strengthening of water 
quality monitoring programme and the role of UNEP/WHO GEMS water 
project in their development" was conducted with WHO assistance by 
the Environmental Health Division of the Ministry of Public Health. 
The project document for the "Development of Community-oriented 



Programme for Drinking Water Supply and Food Safety", submitted to 
the Department of Technical and Economic Cooperation (DTEC), 
Thailand, for seeking UNDP funding, was actively pursued. A national 
workshop for the identification of researchable projects in the 
field of water supply and sanitation was held and five researchable 
projects have been selected for funding. 

A study is under way in Thailand to determine how the 
linkages between the water supply and sanitation and other elements 
of PHC could be strengthened, particularly at the community level, 
with WHO assistance. 

The Ministry of Public Health has demonstrated the 
feasibility of developing a revolving fund at the village level for 
the water and sanitation programme. The initial capital was 
contributed by the Ministry of Public Health and supplemented by the 
purchase of shares by the villagers. Support was given to enable a 
national consultant to participate in the Asia Regional External 
Support Consultation in connection with the IDWSSD, held in Manila 
in October. 

11.2 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH IN RURAL AND W A N  
DEVEMPHBNT AND HOUSING 

The guidelines entitled "Environmental Health Aspects of Industrial 
and Housing Estates" (SEAR0 Health Papers No.11) were published by 
the Regional Office. This document highlights precautions for siting 
housing estates, strategies for pollution abatement at the planning 
stage of industrial estates, as well as post-implementation and 
monitoring procedures. 

Preparatory activities are under way for an intercountry 
workshop on environmental health and human settlement in national 
rural and urban development policies, which is to be held in 
September 1986. 

At the country level, BURMA had planned activities under this 
sub-programme, through which short-term consultancy support was 
provided in order to assess the disease patterns related to poor 
environment in Rangoon City. 

In NEPAL, a project proposal was prepared and submitted for 
UNDP funding to study the environmental health implications of the 
development plan for the Lumbini sacred shrine and surrounding 
areas. A study was also in progress on indoor air quality in rural 



housing to assess exposure to pollutants from traditional and 
smokeless types of cooking stoves. 

11.3 CONTROL OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH BAZbaDS 

Following on the efforts of the previous year, the scope and pace of 
WHO collaborative activities in regard to chemical safety and 
control of environmental health hazards in the Region were expanded. 

The WHOIUNEPIILO International Programme on Chemical Safety 
(IPCS) provided the services of a consultant for two months to India 
and Indonesia. IPCS also assigned an expert to Thailand in late May 
1985. These consultants, with support from the WHO Regional Office, 
headquarters and country staff, reviewed the status of chemical 
safety and pollution control in these three countries and identified 
the priority needs. 

In BURMA, with the assistance of a WHO consultant, a basic 
chemical information system was established and the laboratories and 
analytical capabilities were evaluated. 

Utilizing the results of the above review and other extensive 
studies in consultation with the concerned national agencies and 
institutions, a detailed proposal for a major UNDP-funded 
intercountry project was prepared. The project is designed to 
collaborate with the governments of Member Countries on a wide range 
of activities covering the formulation of national policies and 
strategies, institutional strengthening, legislation, monitoring and 
control measures, manpower development, information system and 
incorporation of PHC approaches in control programmes, as well as 
other relevant aspects of programme development and management. 

The UNDP-supported project on "Control of Environmental 
Health Hazards" in the DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA started 
operation after the signing of the project document by all parties 
concerned. Five national officials were sent on a study tour abroad. 
The recruitment of the chief technical adviser and consultants in 
the areas of air, water and food quality was finalized. 

Agreement was reached between WHO and the Department of 
Environment, Ministry of Environment and Forests, Government of 
INDIA, for collaboration in a wHOIUNEP Health-related Monitoring 
Project and Human Exposure Assessment Location (HEAL) programme. A 
national consultant was also provided to India to assist the Water 



Pollution Control Board in tackling engineering problems related to 
the pollution of the river Yamuna in Delhi. 

At the specific request of the Indian Government, a special 
3-month course is to be organized at the International Institute of 
Hydraulic and Environmental Engineering, Delft, on the "control of 
water and air pollution" for the engineers and scientists of the 
central and state pollution control boards. 

The Food and Drug Administration of the Ministry of Public 
Health, THAILAND, has finalized plans for holding a two-week 
training course on chemical safety and basic toxicology during 
July/August 1986. 

Under the Global Environmental Monitoring Systems (GEMS) 
programme, four countries in the Region (Bangladesh, India, 
Indonesia and Thailand) continued to participate in the monitoring 
of both air and water quality. Results obtained at the various 
country stations were sent to collecting centres designated for the 
purpose by WHO for coordinated evaluation and reporting. 

11.4 FOOD SAFETY 

WHO continued to promote the development of food safety programmes 
and supported countries of the Region in this regard. In most 
countries, however, food safety programmes are still weak and need 
urgent strengthening, especially in the areas of food legislation 
and implementation of the provisions of national food acts, 
development of the infrastructure of laboratory services and 
introduction of appropriate methodology for food analysis, training 
of manpower, and stimulation of community participation through 
health education programmes on food safety. WHO'S regional 
activities during the period under review included support for the 
monitoring of chemical contamination of food, particularly from 
pesticides and insecticides, in India, Indonesia and Thailand. The 
laboratories in India and Thailand are now participating in the 
global programme of monitoring of pesticides as contaminants in 
food . 

WHO took part in a meeting held in Bangkok organized jointly 
by FA0 for developing a training programme for food inspectors in 
the countries of this region. The Regional Codex Alimentarius 
Coordination Committee meeting was held in Indonesia. This meeting 
discussed the WHO and FA0 collaborative activities in the field of 
food safety and also matters concerning food standards and food 
additives. A WHO staff member participated in the second World 



Congress of Food-borne Diseases held in Berlin in May 1986 and 
explored the possibility of mobilizing resources for activities in 
the Region. 

In BANGLADESH, the Government elaborated a new project on 
food safety and food hygiene with support from WHO. Both national 
and WHO efforts were directed to the strengthening of national food 
control systems, improvement of food inspection services and the 
protection of consumers from food-borne diseases. 

BURMA strengthened its quality control laboratory on food 
safety and streamlined the food quality programme in collaboration 
with WHO. A new UNDP project has been formulated for developing and 
strengthening the infrastructure for the implementation of food 
safety legislation and related food safety measures. 

In INDIA, the training of manpower in food safety and 
facilities in food safety laboratories at state level have been 
strengthened with WHO support. 

INDONESIA strengthened its programme of food safety through 
active WHO collaboration. A national workshop on food safety was 
organized and a manual prepared for the training of food inspectors. 
A consultant was assigned for preparing a draft on food legislation 
and regulation, food standards and the organization of a food safety 
infrastructure. Training courses on food safety and hygiene were 
organized for health inspectors. 

The Government of NEPAL, in collaboration with WHO, organized 
a national seminar on food safety. The situation regarding food 
safety in the country was reviewed and a plan of work prepared for 
strengthening the national food safety programme. 

In SRI LANKA, the health inspectors training programme in 
respect of food safety was continued. 

A WHO consultant was assigned to THAILAND to assess the 
possibilities of developing a programme on food safety keeping in 
view the primary health care approach with community participation. 
The Government also organized a training programme for food 
handlers. 




